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The Barbary Falcon in Malia

In ‘A Guide to the Birds of Malta’ {(1975) the authors (Sultana, Gauci &
Beaman) put the Barbary Falcon Falco pelegrinoides, which following Vaurie,
was treated as a species, in Appendix I — Rejected Species — as it was felt that
its inclusion in the list of the birds of Malta reguired proper confirmation (sec
page 153). Due to the confused nomenclature at that time of the Falco peregrinus
brookei the authors stated that the 2 examples of Falco barbarus (= Falco pele-
grinoides) listed as occurring in Malta in 1850 and 18835 by E.H. Gighioli (Avi-
fauna Italica — 1007) could have been the brookei subspecies of the Peregrine.

Writing on the ‘Ornithology of Northern Africa’ in Ibis (1859) Vol. 1 Trist-
ram stated that the ““Falco punicus is said to have gained a claim to the European
list, having been shot in Malta by Col. H.M. Drummond”™. Wright (List of the
birds observed in the Islands of Malta and Gozo — Ibis (1) 6 — 1864) included
Falco barbarus (Syn. F. punicus) with a query mentioning Tristram’s statement.
Wright wrote that Mr. Tristram had informed him ‘‘that Colonel Drummond-
Hay fancied the bird shot by him was a small Peregrine’ but Mr. Tristram
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thought that he was mistaken. In the second appendix Wright (Ibis (2) 1 — 1863)
mentions an immature Falco peregrinus obtained on 4th Mayv 1864 which seemed
to approach Falco barbarus in the ruddy colouring of the under surface,

The only two documented records were listed by Giglioli in his ‘Avifauna
Italica’ (190%7) as Falco barbarus (= Falco pelegrinoides). The first was an adult
male obtained by Gulia in 1850 and was at the Natural History Museum of
Florence snd the second was picked up at the Valletta Market on z2znd March
1885 and was in Dresser’s Collection.

Knowing that the Manchester Museum houses Dresser’s Collection, one of
us wrote to Dr. M.V, Hounsome, Keeper of Zoology, of this Museum enquiring
about the birds collected in Malta which were in Dresser’s Collection, Dr. Houn-
some was kind enough to send us a comprehensive detailed list which included
a specimen of Falco pelegrinoides. The specimen was found by Dr. D. Bruce at
the Valletta Market on 22nd April 1885. In his correspondence Dr. Hounsome
confirmed that the specimen was an immature Barbary Falcon, probably a male,
with the following measurements : Wing — 262 mm; Bill with a worn tip) 15
mm; Tarsus — 44 mm; and Tail very worn) — 140 mm. Dr. Hounsome added
that the plumage of the specimen is very worn, possibly suggesting it was a cap-
tive bird, but that this could equally well be due to abrasion in its north African
habitat.

This specimen is undoubtedly the same one mentioned by Giglioli, though
this author gave the month as March and not April as labelled at the Manchester
Musenum.

In view of the above information we think that this species should be rein-
stated in the list of the birds of Malta.

We owe much to Dr. M.V, Hounsome for the information which he unhes-
itatingly commumnicated to us.

Joe Sultana, Charles Gauci & Mark Beaman.
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